[image: image1.png]


[image: image2.png]






21 May 2004
The Secretary 

Senate Community Affairs References Committee

Suite S1 59

Parliament House 

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Sir or Madam:

Re: SENATE INQUIRY INTO POVERTY IN AUSTRALIA

Newcastle Family Support Services provides a range of free social welfare programs, primarily for disadvantaged families with dependent children in Newcastle and the Lower Hunter. The families we aim to service include socially and economically disadvantaged families, single parent families, Indigenous families, families living with disability and fathers.

The latest data from the most recent census shows that the gap between richest and poorest families in NSW is continuing to grow. "Hunter families are on average surviving on up to $1000 less a week than Sydney's highest earners, according to the Federal Opposition." (Newcastle Herald, Saturday February 15, 2003)

One of the major roles of our agency is to promote the safety and well being of children. The first term of reference of the inquiry, sections iii and iv ((a) the extent, nature and financial cost of: iii child poverty in Australia, and  iv poverty in Australian communities and regions;) is of particular interest to our agency.

Poverty manifests itself many ways and has far reaching effects on individuals and communities. One effect of poverty is lack of access to adequate, quality resources and services. Many families we are working with are unable to afford child-care. Often these families are isolated, unsupported in their community and don't have family available to help raise their children.

We are currently hearing about inappropriate use of childcare facilities in clubs in Newcastle. This involves parents dropping children off pretending to use the club, then leaving the premises to do shopping or have some time to themselves. Childcare facilities are more affordable at clubs and are sometimes located in different buildings to the actual club itself making it easier to leave the premises unnoticed. The other obvious concern with this practice is the increased risk of introducing gambling into the lives of often already financially stressed families.

Well-implemented family plans, which may include having children in childcare some time during the week, will often collapse because the family can no longer afford childcare. These families are often left vulnerable, increasing child protection concerns. Family workers with our service are stating "these kids need to be in childcare"

A large proportion of the families accessing our service are single parent families trying to survive on single parent benefit which works out to be about $320 per week with one child. The escalating prices of food, housing and transport places enormous stresses on these families. It is also very difficult for families to break out of the cycle of poverty. Sole parents are allowed to earn only an extra $62 dollars per week before it affects the security of their benefit. Single mothers are often in a worse position than single fathers as women's wages still, generally remain lower than men's.  A single parent earning over $32,000 per year is not eligible for benefit payments and will probably need to pay for childcare while at work. This type of scenario does not make breaking out of poverty easy.

Suggestions:

· In the interest of child safety and child protection increase subsidised childcare places specifically for children at risk.

· Increase the base rate for benefit payments. 

· Make the back to school allowance means tested so the money goes to the families who are really in need.

· Increase the maximum amount of money per week a person can earn to supplement a benefit.

Yours truly,

M.Kerrins

Maryanne Kerrins

Project Leader

Family Relationship Skills Project

Newcastle Family Support Services



